
 
 
 
 
 
 

City Council Chamber 
735 Eighth Street South 
Naples, Florida 34102 

City Council Workshop Meeting – November 15, 2010 – 8:28 a.m. 
Mayor Barnett called the meeting to order and presided. 

ROLL CALL........................................................................................................................ ITEM 1 
Present: Council Members: 
Bill Barnett, Mayor Douglas Finlay 
John Sorey, III, Vice Mayor Teresa Heitmann 
 Gary Price, II 
 Samuel Saad, III 
 Margaret Sulick 
Also Present:  
William Moss, City Manager Lisa Swirda 
Robert Pritt, City Attorney Sue Smith 
Roger Reinke, Assistant City Manager Randy Smith 
Vicki Smith, Technical Writing Specialist Jane Parks 
Roger Jacobsen, Code & Harbor Manager Mike Schumann 
Robert Middleton, Utilities Director Lucy Pulling Finch 
George Archibald, Traffic Engineer Charles Thomas 
Robin Singer, Planning Director Melody Bales 
Ann Marie Ricardi, Finance Director Lou Vlasho 
James Rideoutte Wafaa Assad 
Sharon Kenny Albert Muniz 
Albert Katz Jacques Groenteman 
Jenna Victor-Smith Media: 
James Hughes Jenna Buzzacco-Foerster, Naples Daily News 
Thomas Scangarello  
John Schantz Other interested citizens and visitors. 
 
SET AGENDA .................................................................................................................... ITEM 2 

MOTION by Price to SET THE AGENDA as submitted; seconded by Sulick 
and unanimously carried, all members present and voting (Finlay-yes, 
Heitmann-yes, Price-yes, Saad-yes, Sorey-yes, Sulick-yes, Barnett-yes). 

PUBLIC COMMENT ........................................................................................................... ITEM 3 
(8:29 a.m.)  None. 
JOINT MEETING WITH BOARD AND COMMITTEE CHAIRS.......................................... ITEM 4 
City Council has invited the Chair of each City Board and Advisory Committee to discuss 
accomplishments, issues, and initiatives of their respective Board and Committee.  (8:29 
a.m.)  The following Chairmen provided comments to Council regarding their respective board 
or committee: James Rideoutte, Citizens Police Review Board (CPRB); Jacques Groenteman 
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Community Redevelopment Agency Advisory Board (CRAAB); Sharon Kenny, Public Art 
Advisory Committee (PAAC); Thomas Scangarello, Design Review Board (DRB); John Schantz, 
Code Enforcement Board; Albert Katz, Moorings Bay Citizens Advisory Committee; James 
Hughes, Planning Advisory Board (PAB); and Jenna Victor-Smith, Community Services 
Advisory Board (CSAB).  (It is noted for the record that James Doane, East Naples Bay Citizens 
Advisory Committee, did not attend.)  

Discussion only. 
Recess:  9:30 a.m. to 9:47 a.m.  It is noted for the record that the same Council Members 
were present when the meeting reconvened. 
INTEGRATED WATER SUPPLY PLAN UPDATE ............................................................ ITEM 5 
The adopted Plan is intended to add an alternate water supply to meet current and future 
water demand for potable and irrigation purposes.  The Plan Update will summarize: the 
status of construction of two Aquifer Storage and Recovery (ASR) Wells to store 
reclaimed water and water from the Golden Gate Canal for distribution through reclaimed 
water lines during the dry season;  the status of engineering design for the Golden Gate 
Canal Intake Structure; the proposed route of the water transmission line from the 
Golden Gate Canal to the City’s Wastewater Treatment Plant on Riverside Circle; the 
status of required environmental permits; construction timetables; and other matters 
associated with implementation of the Plan.  (9:47 a.m.)  (It is noted for the record that 
printed copies of the electronic presentation (excerpted text appended hereto as Attachment 1) 
and photographs of core samples are contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk’s 
Office.)  Utilities Director Robert Middleton provided a brief update of the City’s Integrated Water 
Resources Plan (see Attachment 1), during which he focused on the following key elements: 
 

 Construction of ASR Well #1 began in August 2009 and was completed in March 2010.  
The storage zone location was approved by the Florida Department of Environmental 
Protection (FDEP) at between 1,080 feet and 1,340 feet.  Casing was installed to 1,080 
feet and grouted in place.   

 
 The FDEP Class V permit was received on August 23, 2010. A Class V permit is 

required to allow cycle testing of the new ASR well to confirm water storage and retrieval 
capabilities.  This permit authorizes well construction and cycle testing for four ASR 
wells, including additional monitoring wells. 

 
 Construction of ASR Well #2 began in August 2010.  Construction included the 

conversion of the original exploratory well to a storage zone monitoring well at 1,080 feet 
and installation of an intermediate monitoring well above the 10,000 TDS level at 780 
feet.  Monitoring wells are a requirement by FDEP to assess water quality during the 
cycle testing process and operation of the ASR wells.  Completion of ASR Well #2 is 
scheduled for the end of November 2010, with construction of ASR Well #3 scheduled to 
begin in June 2011.  

 
 On September 16, 2009, City Council awarded a Professional Services Agreement to 

Camp, Dresser & McKee, Inc. (CDM), to begin the design of the Golden Gate Canal 
(GGC) intake/transmission main to pump water from the canal to the Wastewater 
Treatment Plant.  CDM has prepared the Preliminary Design Report that provides design 
criteria to construct the intake system at the southeast corner of Bear’s Paw, with the 
transmission main running west along the GGC and then turning south to the City’s 
plant.  The design of the intake structure is 60% completed and should be finished by 
February 2011.  The project will be bid for construction in March 2011.  The design of 
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the transmission main is scheduled to be completed by February 2011 with construction 
to begin in October 2011. 

 
 On June 21, 2010, the South Florida Water Management District (SFWMD) issued the 

City’s 20-year, consumptive use permit rather than the customary 5-year permit for the 
City’s current allocation from the Lower Tamiami Aquifer.  This was due to what had 
been deemed an aggressive plan to provide an alternative water supply for its 
reclaimed/reuse water irrigation system.  SFWMD has however requested that the City 
submit a separate application for the 10-million gallon per day allocation from the GGC.  
This will allow SFWMD to track water withdrawals of canal water separately from the 
potable water withdrawals from the Lower Tamiami Aquifer.  This permit application was 
submitted to the SFWMD in October 2010 and is expected to be issued by December 
2010. 

 
Engineer Albert Muniz, with Hazen & Sawyer and project manager for the City’s ASR well 
program, reviewed core data and provided samples from numerous drilling depths.  He then 
clarified for Council that cycle testing should be approved within two weeks.  While the original 
water recovery goal had been 30% to 70%, it is expected to be near the high end when the 
system is completed and on line.  As the geology is very consistent beneath the wells, the 
recovery ratio is also expected to be similar, especially since the wells are in close proximity.  
With the proper management of the injected water bubble, he said, ASR Well #4 may not be 
necessary.  In addition, the City is the first in the state to combine reclaimed and surface water. 
 
In further discussion of the GGC project, Vice Mayor Sorey indicated that the Big Cypress Basin 
Board intends to designate the recovery of Naples Bay as a priority in December, which should 
aid the City in obtaining the permits for withdrawal of water from the canal.  Testing for water 
quality revealed that some treatment for bacteria will be necessary, he stated, and Director 
Middleton added that the chloride level had been approximately 70 mg/l, which should improve 
the City’s water, currently containing around 200 mg/l when leaving the plant for distribution.  
Council Member Sulick expressed concern that the City be guaranteed its 10-million gallons per 
day and Vice Mayor Sorey explained that the permit would address that issue.  Furthermore, a 
study is underway to determine the proper amount of fresh water needed by Naples Bay to 
maintain proper salinity, he said, noting that currently 220-million gallons per day, on average, 
flow over the weir and it is anticipated that this should be reduced to 60-million.  Rookery Bay 
does not receive sufficient fresh water, therefore, 60- to 80-gallons per day would be diverted 
from the GGC via Henderson Creek, and with the 10-million to the City, 80- to 100-gallons per 
day should remain for use by Collier County thereby also reducing its use of potable water for 
irrigation.   
 
Mr. Middleton then explained that a review is underway to determine the most feasible area for 
expansion of the City’s irrigation (reclaimed, reuse or alternative) water system and City 
Manager William Moss added that future policy discussions would be necessary to determine 
the best methods of encouraging residents to connect once the service becomes available.  
Although Citywide service is currently not anticipated, Mr. Moss said, the next construction 
phase was to have been Aqualane Shores and the Old Naples area.  Following the installation 
into the Port Royal neighborhood and due to the experience gained, this is being reevaluated for 
cost effectiveness; consumption citywide is now being reviewed, he added.   

Discussion only. 
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It is noted for the record that discussion of Item 7 was suspended to allow Item 6 to 
commence at its scheduled time of 11:00 a.m.  Item 7 is reflected in its entirety beginning 
on Page 9 below. 
............................................................................................................................................ ITEM 6 
AGREEMENT WITH NOT-FOR-PROFIT CORPORATION TO ADMINISTER THE FIFTH 
AVENUE SOUTH BUSINESS IMPROVEMENT DISTRICT (BID).  At the request of a majority 
of property owners in the vicinity of Fifth Avenue South, City Council, on November 3, 
2010, adopted a preliminary assessment resolution to implement a Business 
Improvement District to fund, through special assessments to property owners within the 
District, the cost to stabilize and improve the commercial district through promotion, 
management, marketing, and other similar activities.  Proposed is an Agreement between 
the City and a not-for-profit corporation, formed by representatives of property owners, 
for the administration of the funds collected by the City for the authorized expenses of 
the Business Improvement District.  (11:01 a.m.)  (It is noted for the record that a copy of all 
documentation referenced throughout this item is contained in the file for this meeting in the City 
Clerk’s Office.)  City Manager William Moss provided a brief overview of the November 8 
memorandum of Assistant City Manager Roger Reinke (Attachment 2), which contained the 
history of the proposed Fifth Avenue South business improvement district (BID) to date.  The 
draft agreement is for discussion only, he explained, and no action would be taken at that time. 
 
Council Member Saad referenced a draft agreement in which he had offered comments and 
amendments (Attachment 3), noting that a copy containing subsequent comments by the City 
Manager and Attorney John Passidomo, a member of the petitioners’ steering committee, also 
existed.  Additionally, he noted that he had also reviewed the draft Articles of Incorporation for 
the proposed not-for-profit entity (Attachment 4), providing comments to Mr. Passidomo, 
especially with regard to financing and the purchase of real property.  These should not be 
included since they are not necessities in achieving the stated commitments of the not-for-profit 
organization, Mr. Saad added.  Another issue on which he expressed concern was that the 
Articles indicated no members, that the entity would be board driven, therefore, the Articles 
scope of power should be made more narrow.  
 
He then reviewed his revisions to the agreement as follows (see Attachment 3):  

 Section 1.2: added language clarifying statement regarding the corporation being 
disqualified from operation; 

 Section 1.3: recommended language addressing concerns regarding termination of the 
agreement: 1) with cause and reference to Section 9; and 2) without cause, was 
replaced and termination method involving petition procedures added;   

 Section 2.1: received assurance that this would limit expenditures to those activities 
listed, thereby excluding others which may have been included in the Articles; 

 Section 3.1: recommended language be added which indicates that while the City could 
commence accepting assessment funds, these funds would be held by the City until 
such time that the entity received its 501(c)(3) not-for-profit status from the Internal 
Revenue Service (IRS); 

 Section 3.2: agreed with this section as drafted; 
 Section 3.5: addresses records being publically available;  
 Section 4.2: merely highlighted the limited purposes (uses) of the assessment funds, 

which, he added, could be modified by Council at a later date if found necessary; 
 Section 4.3: new section reinforcing intent that assessment funds would benefit the 

entire district; 
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 Section 4.4 (was 4.3 prior): recommended language clarifying statement regarding the 
corporation being disqualified from operation; 

 Section 5.1: recommended that first sentence include the word “insurance” and that last 
paragraph reflect that the City shall be named as additional insured on all insurance 
certificates; 

 Section 9.1: amended to reflect 9.3 rather than 8.3; 
 Section 9.3: amended to reflect 30 rather than 90 days. 
 

Mr. Saad then explained he recommended removal of the “without cause” termination clause 
because each year Council would have the opportunity to deny funding when it reviewed the 
assessment.  City Attorney Robert Pritt however cautioned that Council must retain the right to 
terminate agreements without cause.  He said that the longer time frame had been included to 
address concerns with the “without cause” clause, further recommending that language be 
added indicating the understanding that Council has the legal ability to alter or discontinue the 
assessment funding each year.  Council Member Sulick agreed with Mr. Pritt on this point and 
further recommended a provision for 12-month written notice of termination since the not-for-
profit corporation with which the City will be entering into an agreement is no longer the typical 
business improvement district/BID.   
 
Vice Mayor Sorey stated that he agreed with withholding funds until the 501(c)(3) status is 
obtained but indicated that Section 3.2 should contain language confirming that the Board of 
Directors is to be elected by the property owners.  In Section 3.3, he recommended that the 
corporation’s annual report be presented publically to Council, not to the City Manager, and in 
Section 3.4, an annual audit should be required.  However, he further noted in Section 3.5 that 
the corporation should not be made to meet the requirements of Chapter 286, Florida Statutes 
(Sunshine Law).  Vice Mayor Sorey took the position that a “without cause” clause would 
nevertheless prove to be problematic for the corporation and recommended instead that a list of 
causes for termination be developed; insolvency should be stated as a cause for termination of 
the agreement in Section 9, he added.  
 
Council Member Price agreed with Mr. Pritt with regard to the inclusion of a “without cause” 
clause due to possible litigation.  Council Members Price and Sulick took issue with provisions 
in the Articles, which, in some cases, may be over-reaching in scope, and in others, lack 
reference to City oversight.  City Attorney Pritt however cautioned that Council entering into 
drafting of the corporation’s Articles could engender claims of the entity being an alter ego of the 
City, therefore requiring the entity to abide by public records and sunshine laws with regard to 
expenditures not funded by the assessment funds.   
 
Mr. Pritt further clarified for Council Member Heitmann that the agreement sets forth the manner 
in which the corporation is to administer assessment funds, reiterating that the City should not 
become unduly involved in the structure of the corporation and its board.  Charles Thomas, 
representing the steering committee, explained that the committee intended to amend the not-
for-profit’s bylaws and Articles of Incorporation once Council’s concerns had been heard.  
 
Mr. Pritt then confirmed for Council Member Heitmann that while financial reporting (see 
Attachment 3 / Section 3.5), for a not-for-profit corporation is somewhat specific, the agreement 
would deal specifically with reporting to the City.  In addition, Mrs. Heitmann questioned the 
three-year retention of the corporation’s records and documentation, and Mr. Pritt 
recommended this reflect the City’s retention of similar records.  City Manager Moss disagreed, 
noting that annual reports are to be made to the City Council and therefore become part of the 
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public record maintained by the City Clerk.  In Section 3.3, Mrs. Heitmann recommended that 
administrative costs be a separate line item of the aforementioned report to Council.  During 
discussion of Section 4.1, Mr. Moss clarified that expenses incurred by the City would be 
determined on a yearly basis and brought before Council for approval.  Council Member Saad 
reiterated that the language he had added in Section 4.4 (see Attachment 3 / previously Section 
4.3 prior to revisions) had been intended to further clarify the entity’s possible disqualification 
from operation as a corporation.  Mr. Pritt added that tracking of privately funded purchases 
should not be difficult (also Section 4.4) and discussion ensued as to allocation of remaining 
funds in the event of dissolution of the corporation.  Mr. Saad recommended that all funds, 
assessment as well as private donations, and any other assets, come to the City; it could then 
decide whether another administrator would be selected or funds returned to the owners (at the 
time of the dissolution) of the assessed properties.  Mr. Pritt indicated that private money would 
not be returned to the City; Mr. Thomas confirmed that private donations/contributions would be 
sought at some time in the future.  Mr. Thomas also advised that a provision could be added to 
the agreement requiring that audits demonstrate that public funds had in fact been spent in 
accordance with the assessment ordinance, with the agreement between the City and the 
corporation, and with Chapter 170, Florida Statutes. 
Public Comment:  (12:14 p.m.)  Sue Smith, owner of a Fifth Avenue South property, 
expressed what she characterized as total disagreement with the assessment, noting that the 
City’s original enabling ordinance and Chapter 163, Florida Statutes, should have been adhered 
to rather that Chapter 170.  She further stated that while her property was to be assessed, she 
had not been allowed the same voice in the process as the steering committee.  Decisions had 
been made to levy additional taxes without representation by all those affected which, she said, 
is wrong.  She also spoke against the comingling of assessment funds and private funds, 
maintaining that two separate entities being assigned would better exercise administrative 
powers over the separate sources of funding.  Jane Parks, owner of property located at 865 
and 869 Fifth Avenue South, stated that she was also against the proposal and assessment, 
especially with regard to the actual powers of the corporation (purchase of real property), urging 
Council to proceed with caution during the current difficult economic times. 
Recess:  12:21 p.m. to 12:47 p.m.  It is noted for the record that the same Council 
Members were present when the meeting reconvened and discussion of Item 6 
continued. 
Council Member Heitmann then enumerated the following issues of concern but also said that 
she would confer with the City Manager at a later date for answers and/or clarifications.  She 
first addressed the agreement (see Attachment 3): 

 Section 5.1: reasoning for inclusion of automobile insurance as a requirement; 
 Section 6.1: received confirmation that affected property owners would not need similar 

indemnification; 
 Section 8.1: questioned how, with the lack of Corporation members, a response to 

proposals affecting those being assessed could be considered;  
 Agreed with above Council Members that “without cause” clause regarding termination 

of agreement should remain; and 
 Section 10.1: questioned the necessity of this provision in its entirety. 

With regard to the Articles of Incorporation (see Attachment 4), Mrs. Heitmann raised the 
following points: 

 Section 3: reiterated concern with no membership, especially with regard to election of 
the Board: 

 Section 5: requested explanation of “sole incorporator”; 
 Section 6: confusion as to the corporation’s purpose being “charitable” as stated,  and 

references “corporations”, implying multiple entities: 
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 Section 6-d and 6-e: same as aforementioned by Council Member Sulick regarding lack 
of reference to the City’s oversight ; 

 Section 6-f: concerned with mention of financing and expansion of business operations; 
 Section 6-h and 6-m: requested additional explanation from Mr. Thomas; 
 Section 7: prior noted concern with Board selection; 
 Section 9-b: concerned with reference to mortgages and purchase of real property; and 
 Section 9-c: questioned legal liability of City to any of the items listed. 

 
Council Member Finlay asked whether the agreement or the Articles, would be the prevailing 
document should conflict between the not-for-profit entity and the City arise.  City Attorney Pritt 
explained that with regard to expenditure of assessment funds or other provisions contained in 
the agreement, the agreement would trump the Articles; however, with regard to issues 
contained in the Articles and not in the agreement, the reverse would be true.  Mr. Finlay said 
that the Board should be elected by the property owners and that financial reporting should be 
accomplished in the format used by the Naples Players and/or the City of Coral Gables BID; 
reports should be submitted to Council in a public meeting which would also address retention 
issues as discussed above.  He concluded by pointing out that current regulations within the 
assessment area would address many of the concerns voiced by fellow Council Members with 
regard to City oversight, although he expressed discomfort with Section 6-f of the Articles 
relating to financing and expansion of business operations.  He said he would be more 
comfortable if these references were removed.  Addressing the “without cause” termination 
clause of the agreement, he stated that he was as yet undecided. 
Public Comment (cont.):  (1:02 p.m.)  Mike Schumann, 870 Sixth Avenue South, said that 
the board of the not-for-profit should not be self-perpetuating and should include tenants as well 
as property owners; a tenant from the immediately adjacent area and someone from the City at-
large should be considered to ensure that the general interests of the community are taken into 
account.  He said that the DNA (Downtown Naples Association), of which he is a member, is 
another concern, he added.  The DNA could be disbanded and those businesses just outside 
the assessment would no longer have a voice; these issues must be kept in mind as other 
business districts may seek similar means of funding, he concluded.  Council Member Finlay 
received conformation from City Attorney Pritt that it is the property owners being directly 
assessed, not the tenants, and therefore, similar to other assessment areas, the tenants really 
have no right to decision-making with regard to the actual assessment process.  Lucy Pulling 
Finch, 451 Bayfront Place #5311, stated that as both an affected property owner and tenant, 
she had concerns as to the liability of minority landowners, pointing out that she believed 51% of 
the properties are owned by five persons.  Should these same five persons become board 
members, they would then be the decision-makers for the entire area.  The Articles (Section 
9(a)), state that the investments may actually be wasteful and not considered proper, inside or 
outside the country.  She also questioned the entity that would assume liability for financing 
should the not-for-profit corporation fail or dissolve; in conclusion, she questioned the ability of 
the City to disburse the assessment funds within 45 days of receipt (see Attachment 3 / Section 
4.1). 
 
Council Member Sulick stated that she had supported a business improvement district in the 
Fifth Avenue South area, but the form that had been proposed is not this type of an entity, that 
promotion and marketing had been the goal, but the intent had, in her view, become 
questionable.  Should the persons involved wish to proceed with investments and financing, 
then they ought to come together and form their own organization without City involvement, she 
added.  Furthermore, Mrs. Sulick questioned whether a majority of property owners’ signatures 
would have been gathered on the original petition submitted to Council had the Articles of 
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Incorporation under discussion been available for review and whether they and the Bylaws had 
been discussed with all those being assessed.   
 
Council Member Saad noted that he had had similar concerns with the Articles but reiterated 
that the City has the ability to control the agreement and the expenditure of the assessment 
funds.  Therefore, submission of a detailed annual audit would allow Council the oversight 
needed in order to be assured of the funds being spent as intended.  Council Member Sulick 
nevertheless maintained that the powers granted in the Articles should not be over-broad since 
they would also affect all property owners in the assessment area.  Vice Mayor Sorey pointed 
out however that the not-for-profit’s activities, beyond the scope of the assessment, must be 
funded by other means and the market would control those activities.  Mr. Saad further assured 
Council Member Heitmann that additional language would be added to expressly prohibit 
assessment funding from being utilized for anything, such as acquiring real property, other than 
that for which it had been assessed. 
 
Council Member Price stated that he would not support the agreement absent a “without cause” 
termination clause, and Council Member Saad nevertheless maintained that amended language 
would more clearly establish the causes for termination.  City Attorney Pritt said that this being a 
long-term contract, it could be amended for various reasons by a future Council; causes for 
termination should be left broad and the “without cause” termination clause should remain, he 
concluded. 
 
Mr. Thomas then provided a list of his understanding of Council’s concerns as well as his 
recommendations: 

 Property owners should be members of the not-for-profit corporation; 
 Members should elect the governing board; 
 If the district is terminated, the agreement is likewise terminated and the same process 

should be followed to terminate the district as to establish it; 
 Assets of the corporation funded by the assessment monies, or such funds remaining, 

should the corporation dissolve, would be returned to the City, but assets from other 
sources would be disbursed as governed by pertinent law; and 

 A detailed audit, with clear delineation of funding sources and uses should be required 
biannually with a financial report provided in the off year. 

 
Council then discussed allowing public input via an annual review of the district’s performance 
prior to enacting the following year’s assessment.  This would allow the “without cause” 
termination clause to remain and City Attorney Pritt recommended that the language reflect that 
either party could terminate without cause with a one-year notice.  This would not terminate the 
assessment, he added, which would require petitioning Council to do so.  Mr. Thomas agreed 
with the one-year notice.   
 
Mayor Barnett stated that final action on this matter was scheduled for December 15 but 
recommended that a two-hour special workshop meeting be scheduled on December 1 for 
further discussion; Council agreed. 
 
In preparation for the above meeting, Vice Mayor Sorey recommended that the steering 
committee review the documentation from the City of Coral Gables, narrow the scope of the 
Articles of Incorporation and bylaws to encompass only what is deemed necessary, requesting 
that staff provide the Coral Gables material to Council.  Mr. Thomas asked that Council forward 
any additional comments or concerns regarding the documents via e-mail to the City Manager 
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to enable decision-making by his group.  Council Member Price indicated that he would not 
agree to a combination of biannual audits and annual financial reporting as he believed those 
paying the assessment deserve accountability.  In addition, he said that the bylaws must clearly 
reflect the board membership and each member’s representation.   
 
Council Member Sulick expressed the view that the scope of the not-for-profit company is over-
broad and especially took issue with private money commingled with assessment funds, 
reiterating that this proposal had extended beyond a business improvement district.  She said 
she strongly disagreed with including purchase of real estate among the powers of the 
corporation.  
 
In response to Council Member Heitmann, City Attorney Pritt reiterated that the agreement 
controls the City’s relationship with the not-for-profit corporation as to the expenditure of the 
assessment funds only.  Mr. Thomas then clarified that the steering committee had not 
completed its review of the Articles and bylaws but had submitted them for discussion only since 
Council’s approval is not a necessity. 

Consensus for Special City Council Workshop to be scheduled December 
1, 2010, 1:00 p.m. to 3:00 p.m., for review of revised agreement between the 
City and the Fifth Avenue South BID (revisions per discussion above). 

Recess:  2:03 p.m. to 2:18 p.m.  It is noted for the record that the same Council Members 
were present when the meeting reconvened and discussion of Item 7 resumed; it is 
reflected in its entirety below. 
TROLLEY FRANCHISE FEES........................................................................................... ITEM 7 
Two trolley services have been granted non-exclusive franchises to operate within the 
City with specific routes.  The annual fee is $500 per year.  Discussion will include 
whether to increase the annual fee, and whether to charge an application and review fee.  
(10:53 a.m.)  Council Member Finlay explained that the annual administrative renewal fee of 
$500 had not been changed since established in 1988 even though the general fund budget had 
grown from $9.7-million to $34-million.  In addition, along with increased City administrative 
costs, it should be taken into consideration that ticket prices for the Naples Trolley had risen 
from $1 to $25, he said.  Referencing the memorandum dated November 1 provided by Traffic 
Engineer George Archibald (Attachment 5), Mr. Finlay said he did not believe employee benefits 
had been included in the calculations, as well as various other costs such as time spent by 
Council and the City Manager.  He recommended a fee of between $2,000 and $2,500 as being 
fair and adequate to cover actual administrative costs. 
Public Comment:  (10:58 a.m.)  Randy Smith, representing Naples Transportation, pointed 
out that in 1988, the franchise agreement had in fact been reviewed and approved annually 
although this now occurs every five years, lessening administrative costs accordingly.  He also 
noted that neither horse and carriage franchisees nor taxi services pay a fee for use of the City 
streets and stops.  He reminded Council that his trolley service brings patrons into the City 
where they spend on average $210 per day.  This industry is struggling in the current economy 
and now is not the time to increase these fees, he stated, citing an additional $2-million in 
commerce annually generated by patrons of the trolley and recommending that the fee be 
eliminated altogether. 
(2:19 p.m.)  It is noted for the record that Item 7 continued following discussion of Item 6, text of 
which begins on Page 4 above. 
Council Member Price stated that while he could support an increased fee, it should be 
implemented incrementally over perhaps the coming three years.  Council Member Sulick 
agreed, recommending that taxi services also be required to obtain permits to operate within the 
City. 
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Mr. Archibald then reviewed his summary of administrative costs (see Attachment 5, Page 2), 
pointing out that it had reflected staff time for the annual renewal, which occurs four of the five 
years of an agreement and involves little work, but not the year in which the agreement is 
actually approved during a Council hearing.  City Manager William Moss indicated that the most 
important factor to be considered is the value to the trolley service of use of the public rights-of-
way and not merely staff time, he said.  City Attorney Robert Pritt then noted that another 
method of calculation is to base fees upon the amount of income the provider generates in the 
City, but also pointed out that the fees under discussion should in fact be viewed as licensing 
fees rather than franchise.   
 
Council Member Finlay stated that much of the 1988 franchise fee decision had been based 
upon the $1 per ticket cost that had therefore allowed Council to factor in the trolley as a mode 
of affordable public transportation.  Now that tickets are $25, service providers should no longer 
be afforded such a low fee, he concluded. 
 
During additional discussion, the following consensus was forthcoming as well as interest in a 
future workshop discussion regarding taxi services fees. 

Consensus that annual fee be increased from $500 to $1,000 per year 
beginning on contract anniversary dates in 2011. 

PREFERENCE FOR LOCAL VENDORS / CONTRACTORS............................................ ITEM 8 
Some area governments provide for local preferences in their Procurement Codes which 
offer advantages to local vendors for materials and services acquired by the City.  The 
discussion will consider the merits of a policy to provide preference for local vendors / 
contractors and means to implement the policy.  (2:36 p.m.)  (It is noted for the record that a 
printed copy of the electronic version of this presentation is contained in the file for this meeting 
in the City Clerk’s Office.)  Finance Director Ann Marie Ricardi summarized the practice of 
providing a preference for local vendors with regard to awarding of contracts, pointing out that 
while most surrounding agencies do have such legislation, the City does not, although during 
2009, 60% of the City’s awards were issued locally.  During review of varying models, Ms. 
Ricardi stated that while staff viewed such a policy as unnecessary, it had concurred with Collier 
County’s methodology should Council wish to proceed with such a program for the City.  She 
explained that it provides that a local vendor within 10% of a low bidder, outside the area, has 
the opportunity to match the low bid, although those governed by the CCNA (Consultant’s 
Competitive Negotiation Act) are exempt.   
 
Director Ricardi listed the following concerns discussed by staff should the above local vendor 
preference be enacted: 

 Competition may be driven out and costs increased; 
 Competition would no longer be based solely on specifications, price and qualifications; 
 Non-local vendors may be a benefit to the local economy due to purchasing and hiring 

practices; 
 How can reciprocity be ensured between agencies;  
 Local firms may not have the depth of resources offered by non-local vendors; and 
 Other unintended consequences may exist. 

 
Council Member Finlay pointed out that he viewed this popular trend as a form of protectionism, 
which he said he could not support, as well as the possibility of reducing bidding from firms 
outside the areas.  He further stressed that results from a practice of local preference have not 
been quantified and agreed with the possibility of unintended consequences.  Council Member 
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Saad concurred, adding that he believed it would result in a loss of a bargaining position in 
today’s global economy. 
 
Vice Mayor Sorey explained that the positive experience of the Collier County Coastal Advisory 
Committee had caused him to broach the subject, although agreeing that no local statistics 
regarding long-term economic impacts were yet available.  Council Member Price agreed and 
pointed out that the County model merely allows local vendors to match the low bid should their 
qualifications and experience be equal to that of the low bidder.  Therefore, he said he did not 
view the practice as protectionism but rather as a means of maintaining the local economy.   
 
Council Members Sulick and Heitmann said that they did not support the policy, and Mrs. Sulick 
noted that the City’s current process does offer additional points for locally based firms.  Mrs. 
Heitmann stated that while the structure of the City’s current selection process should be 
reviewed, she reiterated that she would not support the proposed policy.  City Manager William 
Moss said that he believed the locale of a firm should be more of a focus during award of CCNA 
contracts; Council agreed. 

Consensus that no local preference policy be implemented / 5-2 (Sorey and 
Price dissenting). 

COMPOSITION OF CITY COUNCIL.................................................................................. ITEM 9 
City Council has been asked to discuss the merits of changing the composition of City 
Council from a Mayor and six Council Members to a Mayor and four Council Members.  
Reducing the number of Council Members would require approval of an amendment to 
the Naples City Charter upon approval by voter referendum.  (3:00 p.m.)  Referencing the 
submittal by Council Member Finlay (Attachment 6), Council Member Price requested an 
estimate of the cost savings to be realized with a reduction in the number of Council Members.  
He urged recognition that should two seats be deleted, the approximately 18 outside committee 
posts assigned to Council Member must then be redistributed among fewer individuals.  Mr. 
Finlay however clarified that what he was asking was that this issue be brought before the 
voters, not whether Council agreed with the proposal.  Mr. Price noted that the unintended 
consequences must nevertheless be investigated and predicted that much of the cost savings 
would not in fact be realized.  Council Member Sulick took issue with Mr. Finlay’s proposal of a 
“standing Blue Ribbon Committee or productivity committee”, explaining that while she 
supported review of all possible cost savings, the implementation of such a committee merely 
adds another layer of un-elected government.  Furthermore, she stated that neighborhoods 
were better represented with seven Council Members.  Council Member Heitmann and Vice 
Mayor Sorey agreed, as well as Mayor Barnett who added his concern that the level of service 
must be maintained. 
 
Vice Mayor Sorey urged Council Member Finlay to pursue a referendum initiated by 10% of 
residents, although he would not support a mail referendum and Council Member Saad 
indicated that he had no definitive response, whether pro or con, to the issue. 
Public Comment:  (3:13 p.m.)  Sue Smith, 11th Avenue South, agreed that Council’s 
composition should not be altered although more communication with the public should take 
place on a regular basis. 

Consensus of no support for amending composition of City Council. 
.......................................................................................................................................... ITEM 10 
COMPREHENSIVE PLAN’S 2012 EVALUATION & APPRAISAL REPORT (EAR) 
SCHEDULE.  Comprehensive Plans are required to be evaluated and appraised by local 
governments every five years.  Proposed is a schedule to undertake the next EAR.  3:16 
p.m.)  Planning Director Robin Singer reviewed her memorandum dated October 28 and the 
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schedule for the EAR (Evaluation & Appraisal Report) process (Attachment 7), noting that the 
report would be due February of 2012.  Vice Mayor Sorey pointed out the recent controversy 
regarding this process being viewed as an additional unfunded state mandate, but Ms. Singer 
stated that she nevertheless viewed it as fairly efficient.  However, should the State DCA 
(Department of Community Affairs) be disbanded, she recommended combining 
Comprehensive Plan amendments with town hall meetings to ascertain key issues from which 
to develop policies and objectives.  If the City is not in compliance with the EAR process it would 
be precluded from amending its Comprehensive Plan, she added, stressing that the scoping 
meeting is, in fact, time sensitive and should therefore be scheduled for January 2011.  Ms. 
Singer then clarified that the scoping meeting would involve attendance by all state agencies 
that would eventually review the City’s EAR, as well as the public, to allow input and ascertain 
any areas found lacking within the report.  Referencing the schedule (see Attachment 7. Page 
2), she confirmed that additional town hall meetings could be added to allow discussion of key 
issues once they are identified.  Council Member Heitmann recommended that the town hall 
meetings be held throughout the City and should number at least three. 

Consensus to support proposed schedule for 2012 EAR, as submitted. 
CODE ENFORCEMENT / DESIGN IN CRA FIFTH AVENUE SOUTH............................ ITEM 13 
The discussion will consist of a review of City Codes pertaining to appearance and 
aesthetics of buildings and property within the Fifth Avenue South Overlay District 
(Section 58-1134, Code of Ordinances).  The review will include signage, temporary 
lighting, awnings, outdoor display of merchandise, etc.  (3:25 p.m.)  (It is noted for the 
record that a printed copy of the electronic presentation made by Assistant City Manager Roger 
Reinke is contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk’s Office.)  Mr. Reinke reviewed 
the various regulations which apply to the Fifth Avenue South Special Overlay District and 
clarified that the Overlay District regulations preempt Code of Ordinances provisions in case of 
conflict.  In addition, enforcement is the purview of designated City employees such as code 
enforcement personnel; however, enforcement is not the responsibility of the various boards or 
committees which from time to time make recommendations for improvements in the 
appearance of the district or its regulations or, in some cases, grant permits. 
 
Mr. Reinke then reviewed the following sections, providing photographic examples: 

 Temporary lighting; 
 Outdoor dining; 
 Awnings 
 Signage 
 Exterior colors 

 
In a discussion of permanent versus temporary lighting, Council Member Sulick expressed the 
belief that lighting should be considered temporary unless it is included on the architectural 
drawings of the building exterior when submitted for permitting.   In conjunction with the current 
situation, however, Mr. Reinke posed the question whether current businesses displaying 
temporary lighting would be required to remove it during the processing of a permit to allow 
what is currently in place.  City Attorney Robert Pritt indicated that he had not been previously 
aware of the existence of a problem with temporary lighting in the district, pointing out that 
lighting is a portion of the sign code revision which was then undergoing the Planning Advisory 
Board (PAB) review process. 
 
Council Member Finlay said that he would be reluctant at that juncture to require that seasonal 
lighting be removed, although he said he preferred that no colored lights be used and that lights 
not flash. Council Member Price said that while he believes codes should be enforced, 
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regardless of the time of year, in the interest of fairness the current lighting should be allowed to 
remain for this holiday season due to the City’s non-enforcement. Council Member Saad said 
that while lights should be allowed to remain in place during the holiday season, the planning 
staff should be requested to draft some type of emergency permitting procedure to give the City 
some control, including in the current season.  Mayor Barnett disagreed, citing the relatively 
short period of time remaining in the current season.  Mrs. Sulick distinguished lighting of 
businesses from that which had been placed in the public right-of-way; the latter, she said, 
should be removed immediately.  Planning Director Robin Singer suggested that the Council act 
to approve all current temporary lighting and that regulations be drafted to apply to temporary 
lighting in subsequent years. 
 
Public Comment:  Melody Bales, operator of the Lady from Haiti shop on Park Street, said 
that lights had been added to her shop when the City was in the process of replacing street 
lighting.  She also said that although there had been six streetlights on Park Street, only five had 
been replaced.  In addition, she expressed the belief that if the City allows current lighting to 
remain, merchants would not take advantage of the situation to add more.  Lucy Finch, 
operator of the Altered Elements shop on Park Street, said that members of the public 
indicate that the additional exterior shop lighting affords an extra measure of security for them.  
She also expressed the view that the LED lighting now favored for the parking garages has 
lowered the level of illumination that is needed. 
 
Council Member Heitmann supported enforcing current codes but also expressed the hope that 
further lighting standards await assessment of the impact of the new street lighting just installed. 
 
Council Member Sulick expanded on her suggestion above by recommending that any lighting 
on shrubbery, trees, etc., in the right-of-way be removed but not lighting that is attached to a 
building as long as that lighting contains small, white bulbs and is not flashing.  It could then be 
required to be removed by January 15th since it is temporary lighting, she added; this would 
allow a subsequent consensus to be reached by Council on what level of temporary lighting is 
acceptable.  In further discussion, Mrs. Sulick also pointed out that in the original overlay district, 
softer street lighting was used because it was anticipated that there would be light emitting from 
individual stores all along the street; however, this has not always proven to be the case, 
particularly with first generation buildings which have not been redeveloped. 
 
Lisa Swirda, Downtown Naples Association (DNA), suggested that one time period be 
chosen for all lighting on individual buildings to be extinguished so that the impact of the new 
street lighting could be accurately assessed. 
 
Vice Mayor Sorey recommended that the City issue notices of violation under the current Code 
but allow an extended period of 60 days for correction; this would serve to put businesses on 
notice of the City’s intent to enforce temporary lighting regulations, he added.  City Attorney Pritt 
cautioned that issuance of notices of violation initiate a legal process while courtesy notification 
does not.  Council Member Price supported the latter.  In addition, Monday, January 17th, was 
indicated by Council as the deadline for removal of temporary lighting on private property.  With 
regard to removal of temporary lighting on the right-of-way, the owners of some of which have 
already been notified, the standard notice of violation process should prevail, Council noted. 
Recess:  4:17 p.m. to 4:25 p.m.  .  It is noted for the record that the same Council 
Members were present when the meeting reconvened and discussion of Item 13 
continued except Mayor Barnett who returned at 5:01 p.m.  Vice Mayor Sorey presided in 
the interim.   
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During a review of outdoor dining, Council Member Sulick took issue with allowing meal service 
to transverse the public right-of-way, citing various cities where outdoor dining is permitted, but 
all activity occurs adjacent to the buildings to avoid restricting public sidewalk access.  
Therefore, she urged that outdoor dining be limited to the area adjacent to the building and 
further noted that restaurants have been allowed to add outdoor dining tables without any 
increase in parking availability.  Council Member Finlay however disagreed that outdoor dining 
should be required to be placed adjacent to the building.  Council Member Price asserted that 
the City is not applying outdoor dining regulations evenly.  Vice Mayor Sorey articulated what he 
said he believed was the consensus of Council; namely, that Code requirements of a five-foot 
pedestrian clearance be enforced, regardless of whether a restaurateur is required to reduce 
table size of make other adjustments, and that staff research possible clarifications in language.  
Mr. Price also commended staff’s enforcement to date.  
 
Council then discussed current allowances for table umbrellas in conjunction with outdoor dining 
in the right-of-way.  Vice Mayor Sorey said that he had observed umbrellas extending into the 
five-foot pedestrian clearance, citing a need for further specificity in the Code.  Council Member 
Sulick concurred and further cited violations, which she had observed, including the use of 
freestanding umbrellas, which encroach into the pedestrian area.  Council Member Price also 
supported clarifications in requirements, stating that there should be a five-foot clearance 
between umbrellas that abut the public right-of-way; he also stressed that the allowance for 
table umbrellas does not include those which are freestanding.  Violations of the requirements in 
the Code with regard to umbrellas, he said, cause safety hazards for passers-by.   
 
Council Member Finlay sought clarification of whether the diameter of table umbrellas or their 
height poses a greater safety issue, and various Council Members responded to the effect that 
umbrellas must adhere to the five-foot pedestrian clearance, regardless of their height.  Mr. 
Finlay said that he viewed the height of the umbrella to be the more critical factor from a safety 
standpoint. Assistant City Manager Reinke then received final clarification that umbrellas 
allowed in conjunction with outdoor dining are only those which are affixed to tables and not 
those which are freestanding; pedestrian clearance must be five feet from the edge of the 
umbrella. 
 
With regard to awnings, Planning Director Robin Singer indicated that an additional review of 
proposed awnings is afforded since this is an element of the DRB (Design Review Board) 
process, although standards differ depending on whether the installation is totally on private 
property or whether it extends over the public right-of-way.  Council Member Sulick however 
took issue with the variety of colors that appear on both awnings and umbrellas, particularly 
those which are adjacent.  However, City Attorney Pritt cautioned that regulating lettering could 
be construed as content-based and therefore recommended that the Council defer instructing 
staff in this regard until after review of the sign code revision in the near future. 
It is noted for the record that Mayor Barnett returned to the meeting at 5:01 p.m. during 
review of signage regulations. 
With regard to signage that is not permitted, City Attorney Pritt indicated that regardless of 
whether information is affixed to a store window or placed on an easel or board inside the 
window so that it can be viewed from outside the business, it is illegal because it serves the 
same function. He further noted that sign codes reflect the desired appearance of the 
community even though these codes can be creatively circumvented in which case the local 
jurisdiction either cites the offender, revises the code or acquiesces to the individual situation.  
He recommended that the City proceed against a real estate office wherein listings were merely 
pasted onto the front window of the establishment.   
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Vice Mayor Sorey noted that the consensus of Council was to enforce the Code in instances 
where materials were pasted on windows.  It was also recommended that the requirement for 
an unobstructed view of the cash register be deleted from the applicable section. 
 
At the conclusion of a review of regulations involving exterior colors, Council Member Saad said 
that Council should stress the need to enforce the Code as written and, should changes be 
needed, this should be dealt with through the ordinance amendment process.  Vice Mayor 
Sorey requested that staff research the history of Fifth Avenue South Special Overlay District 
regulations for possible definitions that relate to tables, umbrellas and chairs as it applies to 
outdoor dining uses. 
 
Council Member Heitmann received clarification that sandwich board signs are permitted, but if 
real estate fliers are being distributed in boxes in the right-of-way, they are not permitted.  City 
Attorney Pritt referenced the news rack ordinance in this regard, but Planning Director Singer 
said she believed the prohibition of outside display of merchandise applies in this instance. She 
also received clarification that only tables and chairs are allowed in outdoor dining areas, not 
maitre-d or bussing stations. 
 
Council Member Sulick expressed appreciation to the staff for this review. 
 
The consensus of City Council on this agenda item is summarized as follows: 

Sec. 58-1134. (16), Temporary Lighting: to be better defined in the 
regulations.  Redevelopment area businesses are to be advised that 
permits are required for all temporary lighting and that citations will be 
issued beginning on January 17, 2011 allowing ten days for compliance.   
 
Sec. 58-1134(c)(4) Outdoor Dining: Staff to review and clearly define “five-
foot clear pedestrian passage.”  
 
Sec. 56-127(d)(2)(p) Outdoor Dining - Umbrellas: Five-foot clear pedestrian 
passage to be required between table umbrellas; table umbrellas to be 
defined, and standards established.  
 
Sec. 58-1134(e)(12) Awnings: lettering on awnings to be discussed further 
during upcoming review of sign code. 
 
Sec. 58-1134(f)(5) Illumination; Window Signs: Current codes to be strictly 
enforced and “cash register or registers” deleted.  
 
Sec. 58-1134(f)(2), Signage Standards, Sign Band, no limitation to content 
recommended by City Attorney. 
 
Sec. 58-1134(e)(2), Architectural Standards, exterior colors, current 
regulations to be enforced.  (Meeting minutes regarding discussion of 
“sandwich boards” to be provided to Council for review.) 

It is noted for the record that during the latter portion of the above discussion, City Manager 
William Moss recommended that Item 11 be heard that day but due to time constraints, 
suggested that Item 12 be continued to the December 13th Workshop; Council concurred. 
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REVIEW OF LIVE ENTERTAINMENT EXTENDED HOURS........................................... ITEM 11 
In December 2009, City Council adopted an ordinance applicable to all establishments 
with a Live Entertainment Permit to allow live entertainment to midnight, Thursday 
through Saturday, unless otherwise prohibited.  The Ordinance requires review of the 
policy every six months for the first year.  This will be the second review since the 
ordinance was implemented.  (5:26 p.m.)  (It is noted for the record that documents 
referenced throughout this item are contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk’s 
Office.)  City Manager William Moss provided a brief overview of this item, explaining that 
Council must decide whether to continue with the extension of live entertainment hours as 
provided by Ordinance 09-12581.  Referencing the Police Department memorandum dated 
November 2 citing no verified violations, Vice Mayor Sorey recommended that the extended 
hours continue for another six months.  Council Member Price however recommended a 
permanent extension of hours based on two prior six-month reviews of the ordinance.  Planning 
Director Robin Singer noted that the draft ordinance, containing language to facilitate this, could 
be amended to reflect that approval of extended hours would occur at the discretion of Council; 
staff would revise the draft and return in December for Council’s consideration, she added. 

Consensus that proposed ordinance be considered in December revising 
Section 56-125(e)(3) and (4) to indicate approval at the discretion of City 
Council. 

COMMUNITY SERVICES PROGRAMS (Continued to 12/13/10 / see above).............. ITEM 12 
During the review of the recently adopted City Budget (FY 2010-11), City Council agreed 
to additional review of parks and recreation programs, the number of participants, 
whether the participants reside within or outside the City limits, the fees charged to 
participants, and the overall impact of programs upon the City’s budget during this 
period of economic decline and reduction of General Fund revenues.  (5:30 p.m.)   

Consensus to continue this item to the December 13, 2010, Workshop (see 
consensus during discussion of Item 13 above). 

REVIEW OF 11/17/10 REGULAR MEETING AGENDA .................................................. ITEM 14 
(5:31 p.m.)  No changes. 
CORRESPONDENCE / COMMUNICATIONS ...............................................................................  
(5:31 p.m.)  Due to a recent natural gas line rupture, Vice Mayor Sorey requested that 
TECO/Peoples Gas representatives attend a future Council meeting to provide an update and 
respond to questions and/or concerns regarding this interruption of service.  He also asked that 
fellow Council Members visit the 18th Avenue South beachend and then provide input as to the 
desired vegetation for placement at all beachends. Noting her attendance at a Veteran’s Day 
ceremony held at Cambier Park, Council Member Heitmann requested that the alley just north 
of the park be closed to traffic during future similar ceremonies and thanked the Jolly Cricket for 
providing beverages to the ceremony’s young performers in a timely manner.  Various Council 
Members noted concern regarding the possible opening of enterprises known as pain clinics 
and requested discussion of preventing this through zoning regulations.  Council Member Price 
added that the problem is being considered County-wide and that during a recent Drug Free 
Collier event, he had learned that amending zoning resulted in unintended consequences; more 
information could be shared during the aforementioned discussion when scheduled he added. 
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ADJOURN ......................................................................................................................................  
5:37 p.m. 
 
 
       ______________________________ 

   Bill Barnett, Mayor 
Minutes prepared by: 
 
 
______________________________ 
Tara A. Norman, City Clerk 
 
 
__________________________________ 
Vicki L. Smith, Technical Writing Specialist 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Minutes Approved:  01/19/11 
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